El Pueblito de Playa Miramar

Notes from informal gathering of 11/17/07, 1000hrs, Oasis Hotel and Resort

Hosting the meeting was the HOA Board, President Greg Parkinson, Vice President Dana Duncan, Treasurer Quinn Hutchinson, Secretary Michelle Burris and Member at Large Bill Calvert.  Numerous HOA members were in attendance.
When comments/questions or other communications came from a member of the HOA, other than a Board member, it is referred to as coming from the “floor”.

Greg explained that the scheduled meeting was not legal based on his conversation with legal council.  Because of the late notice the Board discussed it and decided to have a gathering to discuss the issues that were on the Call and Agenda for 11/17/07.

Greg asked that anyone interested in being the Treasurer Elect should let a Board member know.  The Treasurer Elect will attend meetings but is not a voting member. 
Money is being spent on the road improvements from the summer emergency assessment.

The emergency assessment was called because after the board looked at the HOA current finances it was determined that the road needed to be repaired, the quads are in bad condition and one will probably need to be replaced.  
Greg then explained that another factor is that when the HOA hired the administrator there were no new monies allocated in the budget for his position even though there was an increased expense.  It has contributed to putting us behind in our anticipated budget.  The HOA needed to have funds to be able to pay for the bills for the remainder of this year and to have enough to get the road repaired.
Floor comment: As long as we have construction and trucks the HOA needs to have an impact fee that would be collected from maybe the contractors.  Greg stated that trucks do impact the roads, including water trucks. Many other things impact the road including the weather.
Floor comment: We are throwing good money after bad if we do not assess for construction.  Every time a truck comes in it tears up the road.  Need to think about an impact fee.  

Greg stated that this is one thing that we need to vote on.  The Board is thinking about a monthly maintenance.  If we can get a good enough contract to grade and water the road then perhaps we can have it done each month
Floor comment:  There are not many people on the beach June, July, and Aug so why do it then.  In the fall would be okay but during the summer maybe you don’t do it each month.  
Greg stated there are people coming and using the road during the summer.  If you lay off for 3 months you have more to spend in Sept.

Bill Calvert stated that there are lots of ways to look at the road.  When the assessment was made the Board looked at $4,600 to $9,000 in immediate expense.  Now bids came back at 35,000 pesos.  He also thinks big trucks come in and tear up the road but a construction assessment is directed at just the people who will be building.  We all use the road.   Everyone who paid their past fees, paid to fix the road (in the fee they paid).  If you pay a special assessment how many trucks are they allowed.  It will be hard to manage
Floor Comment: In the old days workers brought in cement in the back of trucks.  Today it is big cement trucks.
Floor Comment: The speed bump has been/should be (Inaudible) removed.  It is in a terrible place. 
Bill Culvert, There were little cars that could not get over it (speed bump).  Also it is dangerous if you are backing out of the driveway.

Rose introduced Grant McKenzie, Broker/Owner of ReMax in Puerto Penasco and who lives in Encanto. He came to the meeting to impart his experience with some of the same problems Canto’s HOA has experienced.  They have been thru a lot of the same stuff Miramar is going through, like the building assessment.   McKenzie suggested Greg attend one of the Encanto meetings.

Floor question: How many speed bumps are there into Encanto?  McKenzie replied about 10 or 15.
Greg advised that there is a new entrance at the west end of Miramar.  Because of the change of entrance roads Javier went to Mayan Palace and talked with them.  
Javier advised:  Mayan Palace told me that the old roadway was in a lot.  You can see where they put the marks is where the road should be.  The Ejido gave the lot to Mayan Palace.  Ejido gave the lot where our road was.  They blocked the old road so no one can use it.  The Mayan Palace said it (the new road) is a dedicated road.  The Mayan Palace was willing to pay for the road to be fixed at the west end.  If we want to put in the road next to where the old road was we have to pay for it but he negotiated with Mayan Palace to plow the new road.
Floor comment: As long as we used the old road we had a\the right to continue using it.  

Greg: We have lost that road.  Mayan Palace said we have the right to do a new road. 
Floor question: Don’t we have a master plan that shows where the road should be?  We should have that road staked off and showing where it is.  
Greg:  The one marked off now is the legal place.

Floor question: How wide is the road?  
Javier advised that it is 33 feet across.

Floor question: Can we get this in writing (the location and size of the road)? 

Javier: He will do this (get something in writing about the new road placement).

Floor comment: The group was advised that the subdivision across the street from Miramar is called Miramar Beachside.  The property is recorded and under the city (Puerto Penasco) jurisdiction.  Where the road is at the west side is our legal access.  They gave us the little section next to our road.  

Michelle Burris commented: We need to have legal representation regarding the road to advise what we can and cannot do.

Floor question: What right do they have to block us off?
Greg:  They have to give us a road.  They are doing what they are allowed.  If they want to put up a guard gate and stop us each time they can.  We are going to plow in a new road.  

Floor question:  Why do we need two roads?
Floor questions:  If we had to give up our road and they gave us another why did (Inaudible).  Why didn’t they put in?  Let’s use the new dedicated road and ask the Mayan Palace to pave it.  It is better than west road.  
Greg: The Mayan Palace did not consult with us.  They may not have our bust interest at heart.  Javier went there and negotiated.

Floor comment: I think we are better off having two roads for emergency purposes.
Quinn Hutchinson:  Copies of bank account reports and p/l were passed out:  Quinn Hutchinson explained that the first page is from Chase Bank showing every check received and going out with the total at the bottom of the second page.  Cut off date is 10/30/07.    Keep in mind that on first thru forth documents they are in dollars.  We receive in dollars and spend in pesos.  On 3rd page it shows how much we collected in dues.  Total is about $38,000.00.  Page 4 is from the Oct stmt from Chase bank indicating we have $11,000.00.  Some included the spec assessment, at least $1,900 of it.  We have approx $9,000.00 to take us to the end of the year.  Next page is in pesos.  We transfer money from Chase Bank to Banomex.  I sign checks Javier gives to me so he can make payments to the particular parties.  Balance of $370,000 is in pesos.  Next are the expenses that Javier makes for the HOA.  Approx $3,000 or $30,000 pesos is spent per month.  It is predicted it will be higher for the next two months requiring about $8,000.00.  With everything paid we should end up with a slight excess.  This does not include the special assessment.  About 70% of the special assessment has been paid.  To summarize, we are close to the end of the year with maybe $1,000 or $2000 left over without paying the holiday pay to the security guards.  Under 8.3.3 (a) we have obligations (read section).  
Floor comment: I don’t want to see a $20,000.00 assessment.  
Greg explained that the membership can repeal the assessment but remember it does not incl the holiday pay.
Floor question: Regarding page 2 of the treasurer’s report.  What is the collection fee of $900.00?  

Quinn Hutchinson explained that it was dues paid.  When put in it took 6 to 8 weeks to clear.  The bank would not take any more Mx checks.  It took forever to clear.  It was taken out of the bank account and was put back in in another place on page 2.  See the deposit of $950.00 that is it.  If you want to deposit dollars need to open a Mx dollar acct.

Floor question: Did HOA assess late fees on the check?  When did the check come in?

Quinn Hutchinson: A late fee was paid and the check came in April.
Floor comment: It was suggested that the HOA go back to something they did something we did a few years ago.  Set a deadline for payment.  
Greg said that the assessment is due 30 days from notice.
Floor comment: Thanking Quinn for showing where the HOA money went.  
Greg: Javier and Quinn worked hard on this.  Javier as our admin pays taxes, soc sec, and guards and is a god sent.  Thank both he and Quinn for their hard work.
Greg advised that the new Board will be removing all committee members.  Anyone who is interested in serving on a committee (see below) should indicate their interest by sending a Board member an email of interest, included are those who have served on committee in the past or on a committee now.  The Board wants everyone to have the chance to work on committees.   The Board thanks those who served on committees; lot of work goes into them.  The committees and number of members follow:
Construction (3)  

Security        (5)

Utility
         (3)

Floor question: Is the utility committee looking at water or just elec.  Water availability needs to be incl in the new committee duties.

Jim Adams advised that he is on the current utility committee and they have not incl water as an issue.  
Greg said that the new utility committee will incl water in their research.
Floor comment: If you do water with elec you need to lay something over the elec as a safety issue.

Greg: You can go to website and click on board or pres or my website and let us know if you want to be on a committee.

Dana Duncan advised that he has been working on security issues and thanked all who provided feedback.  He is trying to get sec guards the tools to do their job.  They need new quads.  Dana suggests we add one new guard.  Presently the guards are not there 24 hours a day.  Our guards have not had a raise in over 2 years and there is no respect.  Dana has provided logo type shirts, hats, pants and is working on new eqpt.  The guards would prefer not to have 2 roads.  Dana suggests that the trash containers be moved to the new road at the west end and the membership can use that road until the new road is finished.  After it (the new road) is finished we move a toy hauler or something like that and a trailer to the west end road to block it off.  
Dana reported that the guards are writing down lic nbr of everyone who goes thru gate who is not a homeowner.

Floor comment: The guard that works during the day does not come on until late so people can just drive in.
Floor comment:  Dorado has passes that go in the window.

Dana advised that Dave installed a sec camera.  A prob with the camera is you can identify a car or person but can not identify a lic nbr.  Another prob is that at night the resolution is bad and Goyo unplugs it so he can plug in his cell phone.  All in all, the camera worked out good only the night resolution is problem.

Dana said he is looking into getting security radios.  
Dave Nelson advised the membership that he has put together a list of doctors.  He still needs to add numbers for coast guard, police, marine radios, etc.  When we have all the numbers he will get out the list.
Marine radios for personal use are about $100-$200.  The radios we have are donated by a member who wishes to remain anonymous.  We have one base unit and one hand held.  Dana wants to talk with Miramar Beachfront people about sharing expenses.

Dana told the membership that he would like the 5 people on the security committee to be on a posse.  

Floor comment: I do not like the idea of a posse.  Think has bad connotations.  Was a bad problem at Dorado.  The Board or committee took over the job of security and were almost deported.  What we are doing now is encouraging people to watch and report the problem to the guard who is suppose to take care of problems.
Floor comment: We used to have a guard that walked and watched the houses.  The guards now do not check for open doors.  They would not even call the police until I insisted when there was a problem.

Dana advised that there are new guard guidelines posted on the website.  
General discussion regarding past problems.  Regarding Fabian, there was one problem that was a civil problem but we have had few burglaries in the past several years.  
Greg Parkinson said he only knows of 2 incidents during the past 5 years.

Floor question:  What are the guard’s hours?  
Greg stated that they have diff hours on diff days.  Once a week they start at 8am and finish the following morning at 1am. 
Floor comment: The guards leave at 10pm.  
Greg stated that officially they are suppose to be there 8am to 1am the following morning.  
Floor comment: (partially inaudible) This is not what has been going on.  
Greg stated that we will deal with it.  Javier will check contract and will deal with it.  

Floor question: Is that 7 days a week?

Greg replied that each works 18 hours one day a week.  They work 6 days a week with the one long day.  That is one reason we are asking for another sec guard.

Floor comment: The high prob time is Fri and Sat.  Those times should be covered.

Javier: The actual schedule is   Grogario 6-2pm   Fabian 2 to 10pm. With each covering the others shift one day a week.  
Greg stated that he did not know the schedule had changed.  

Floor comment: Recommendation that Friday, Saturday, and Sunday there be a guard at sundown to about midnight to cover problems.
Dana said that weekends you have the partiers but during the week need to have guard there for construction workers.

Floor question/comment: What do you call work?  They (the guards) drive every once in awhile then clean their car.  Otherwise they drive down the beach for 15 minutes.  

Floor question: Are the guards allowed to work for someone while they are working for HOA?
(Unaudable as to who responded from the Board table as several people spoke at once)  No, they should not be working for anyone while they are on duty.

Floor comment:  Every meeting we spend the majority of time on the security. 

Floor comment/question: If the problems are Fri Sat and Sun.  then I like the idea of 3 guys.  Can we get part time to cover the extra time?
Dana stated that the website has a place for posting information, providing individuals have an email address for the lot(s) they own.  All info will be on website please send him comments.

Floor comment: Some people don’t have computer.  

Floor comment: According to CCRs you can’t use only website as official notice.  Put the info in the email and send to all members.
Floor comment: Some people who don’t have computers need to have the stuff mailed to them.

Michelle Burris stated that she would send Board minutes and HOA meetings via email to the membership and would mail to those who indicate they do not have email.  (A list of home owners had been circulating and members were asked to check the info and to correct any information that was not inaccurate.  NOTE: The forms were not returned to Michelle-if you have them kindly email her at michelleburris@sierrabrokers.com and let her know so she get them and update her list.)

Greg explained that Quinn had to leave because of medical problem and asked that we discuss the budget.  

On the line items Quinn explained what each line item means and what it contains.  Some are in Spanish.  I.e. security incl soc security.  Quinn brought the budget he prepared to the Board and the Board went thru it.  Javier will talk about the dues issue.  He manages 9 other communities

Javier explained that in some other communities the assoc fees are $100 mo.  In one assoc only 33 homes pays $96 mo.  Condos can go for $150 mo.  Some others pay $500 mo and have spec assessments.  Undeveloped lots are charged $600 yr at Los Conches and Choya Bay is charged $175 yr.  

Greg stated that at Los Conches you would think they would pay less because they have more people.  For the $98 and $100 mo. they get the same service we do, garbage, sec and roads, legal fees.  They don’t get anything extra for the money.  They get the same as we do.  They pay a $4,000 impact fee for new construction.  They pay $5,000 access for desalinization and 1200 for piping for the desalinized water and $400 for an initial water payment and then monthly for what you use after that.  

Floor comment: I don’t understand why the change if we have been getting along okay.

Greg stated that whatever the fees end up being is what we will all pay.  The needs of the community have told us what they want.  It is not helping us (the Board) but will benefit the HOA.  If we have problems in 8 months and need another assessment remember we brought this to the assembly who will make the decision through their votes.
Floor comment: I say that people with multiple units pay more because they use the services and the Mx who do not pay should pay.
Greg said we have been told that the Mx do not have to pay.  The fees are attached to bank trusts.  We need to know legally if the Mx have to pay or not and can we force them (new owners) to join if the sell.  Also can we compel them to pay for road, garbage and security if nothing else?  We need legal opinion regarding this issue.  

Michele Burris stated that the CCR’s need to be legal.  Some want this and others don’t.  If they are redone it will cost some money.

Floor comment: Another issue is we don’t want to pay for legal expenses because they are too high.  Next they say we aren’t legal.  The meetings need to be done in a legal format.  Some of the legal issues need to be addressed.

Floor question: Did I hear that guards are working for Mx national houses while working for the HOA (most of this was Inaudible-this is what I think was said).

Greg said that he is not going to hamstring himself to… (Inaudible) attorneys.  
Floor question/comment: Are you hiring O’Farrell?  Know it is bone of contention.  Raul is capable doing some wonderful things for us.  Without taking on the issue of money paid to him.  I am not taking… (Inaudible-several people talking)
Greg: Are you making recommendation we not do any business with O’Farrell?  

Floor comment: I am in agreement with Harold.  As a HOA we refuse to use him.

Greg stated that we can’t take any action in this meeting.  Some agree with me, others don’t.  I am sorry about the $32,000.  I don’t know why it was paid and am sorry it was because it is a problem.

Floor comment: We have a bank trust because of Raul.  We paid people who quoted us lots of money.  I have never seen anything as to where the money went.

Floor comment:  When we hire an attorney they must have no conflict of interest.  Those factions are not going to do any good.  

Floor comment: I hear that money comes back to people on the beach (from O’Farrill).  
Greg stated that this is a rumor that I heard but do not know if it happens or does not happen.

Greg than stated that security again needs to be addressed.  The budget is asking for a 3rd sec guard and giving the guards we have a raise.  The raise is tied to the length of time they have worked for the HOA.  One has worked longer so he would get $100 a month more and the other would get $50 a month more.   The cost of living has gone up.  Do not think it is unreasonable to give them a raise. Raise would mean more Soc Sec, etc.
Floor comment: don’t we have something in our finances for a buy out of a guard.  
Greg said that is one of the reasons for the 20% contingency the Board was asking for in the budget.  Later it was voted down to 10% of the budget.
Floor comment: The HOA had to let Grigario go and did not know how much soc sec would be.  Was told it was $48,000.00.  Negotiated down to (Inaudible).  It is a common fact that Mx corp. hire and fire so the continuity can be broken.  The HOA should have an assessment to be sure we meet this obligation.  

Javier advised that he did not have exact figures but to terminate a person you have to pay 3 mos salary plus 25% extra of the 3 month total.  Only exception is if they had 3 violations within a 30 day period.  There is also another 20 days pay for each year they worked.
Floor comment: I suggest we maintain their same pay and forgo the raise.  Instead give them an additional $50 each mo for gas money.  That way no soc sec.

Floor questions/comment: What do we have, a 3 year contract?  Should we do a yearly contract?  I believe we had to do a contract with Jan (the last Board).  If you modify their job description you have to have them sign that document.

Floor question: If a guard quits do you really have to pay all those fees?
Floor question: Should we be writing up the guards when they violate their job description?

Javier commented that the guards could have time clocks.  Javier will drive out and document it (may have missed something here-lots of talking).

Floor question/comment: Should we (HOA) look at hiring a sec company?

Greg responded that we had one and it was a nightmare.

Floor question: How will you do the dues raises?
Dana replied that the Board looked at more than one option.  The Board worked the numbers and came up with the numbers (options).
Floor comment: I think we should look at empty lots.  The people who own them should pay the same.  
Dana responded by stating that the difference came back to impact (roads, garbage, security, etc).  

Floor comment: These are homeowners.  Dues should support the assoc.  It is a user’s fee.  If we raised it so every one paid a flat fee.

Floor comment: Let’s go back to square one.  You have the prerogative to build on it or not.  Why pick on individual circumstances.  We all have diff circumstances but I come here I use the garbage everyday.  Maybe I can’t come down for a year.  

Michelle commented that she believes that people who have more units should pay more because of use.  

Floor discussion:  several people gave opinions at once…impossible to record responses.  

Greg stated that there are different views that should be shared and incorporate into proposals (send to Board for review and presentation to the next HOA meeting).  

Floor comment: We are applying a band aide to the situation.  Why not just go to the issue.  If someone is not doing construction right go right to the issue.  Stop beating it to death with fees.  Use dues for dues.

Floor comment: I feel budget is over the line.  Say we do need professional fees, but what is the percentage of increase proposed. 

Floor comment: It has been many years since an increase.  As far as legal fees go we have huge amounts invested and should put our trust in the Board.  Don’t think we should shave anything off the legal fees.  I think it is the most important thing.

Floor comment: Costs area going up.  Some people paid $5,000 for a lot and are up to $500,000.00.
Greg said again there are many points of view. Notes are being made and board will look at all of them.

Greg stated that the HOA needs to have another meeting.  Having it in December will be tough because of holidays.  If we have it in Jan wt will satisfy our need to have a meeting within 120 days of new year. Second is that needs to be in a timely manner as it will address the budget and how to pay for it.  

A hand count was taken regarding having the meeting in December or January.  

Unanimous to hold it in January.
Greg thanked everyone who came.

Secretary’s notes:  I tried to record the name of each person who made a comment but was not able to record many.  In fairness I eliminated names unless the comment came from a Board member and otherwise indicated that a comment or question came from the floor.

I have tried to be as accurate as possible however at times several people were talking.  I attempted to record the comment of the person who had the floor at the time.

